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Record from a Meeting held on 12 September 2006
Mark Jones
13 September 2006

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Jeremy Cohen
	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Gallow

	Avi Gupta
	Zunia Hurst
	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn

	Lynn Dalton #
	John Phipps #
	
	

	# representing Dacorum and Watford & Three Rivers PCTs

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Meena Savla
	Richard Walker
	

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones
	Respond to the proposal received from the PPI Forum and copy relevant communication to Mary McMinn and Corina Ciobanu.
	15 Sep 06

	Corina Ciobanu
	Seek a meeting with relevant managers from Provider Services and communicate our information needs to them.
	4 Oct 06

	John Phipps / Lynn Dalton
	Seek relevant national data on Provider Service activity and costs per head of population to allow benchmarking of local performance.
	4 Oct 06

	Mary McMinn
	Create a plan for establishment of a provider arm for DacCom, including recommendations regarding the legal status and composition of this entity, to ensure we are ready to tender as and when the need arises.
	4 Oct 06

	Jerry Bulger / Mary McMinn / Avi Gupta / John Phipps
	Reconvene the discussion regarding a primary care led Outpatients service.
	30 Sep 06

	John Phipps
	Ensure the PCT addresses the Hospital Trust’s concerns about the financial impact of A&E service redesign.
	31 Oct 06

	Mark Jones
	Provide a project management input for the A&E project.
	30 Sep 06

	John Phipps
	Investigate how the PCT can deliver frequent flier data in close to real time, so that practices can organise effective action in the community
	4 Oct 06


2. PPI Group:

We have received a proposal from the Dacorum PPI Forum to address our responsibilities regarding patient and public involvement.  We have been invited to attend future meetings of the Forum, and have been asked to allow a Forum member to attend our Executive meetings.

We are indeed committed to patient and public involvement, which is required by the ground-rules for PbC and acknowledged in our business plan.  Mary McMinn and Corina Ciobanu will attend Forum meetings as our representatives.  Having initiated this contact, they will agree arrangements for a Forum representative to attend our meetings.  We would need a person who could differentiate between (a) considered conclusions intended for public consumption and (b) comment intended for discussion by the Executive only.  We would expect the latter to be treated as confidential.

We believe the PPI Forum now has the necessary experience to deliver this, and we expect that mutually satisfactory arrangements can be made.

Mark will respond to the Forum, and forward details of PPI Forum Meetings to Corina and Mary.

3. Request for input to Provider Service Redesign:

A letter has been sent to all practices requesting input.  Our business plan indicates that some involvement from DacCom would be appropriate.  Whilst we have a focus on a limited number of projects this year, the plan includes our clinical input to other activities. Thus, we should not necessarily take responsibility for Provider Service redesign, but we should be involved.  We have asked to be consulted by the PCT regarding all proposed changes and this is what has happened in this case (albeit at a rather late stage). Corina has already responded to the letter and has links with the people involved.  Thus, it would be appropriate for Corina to be the key point of contact between Provider Services and the Executive.

We believe there is considerable scope to improve value for money through redesign of Provider Services and we may wish to have a greater role in this.  We are not sure there is any monitoring of activity currently.  In her work on the COPD pathway, Corina discovered that the cost per patient contact with the respiratory nurse is a staggering £287.

We could, if we wished, commission Provider Services elsewhere, and even be the provider of these services ourselves.  This possibility could in itself provide an incentive for improvement of the service.  John Phipps confirmed that the PCT remains willing to provide resources to act as our agents, where we can specify change but lack the capacity to execute this ourselves.

We believe an appropriate strategy for redesign would be to re-specify an organisation to provide effective clinical services, eliminating efficiency and duplication.  The re-specified organisation should have a management structure designed to meet its operational needs.  We believe this approach would deliver substantial savings, including savings in management costs, and would deliver better services than a redesign driven primarily by savings targets.

We need to understand the existing cost structure for Provider Services and what activity is delivered against these costs.  Corina will seek a meeting with the relevant managers and communicate our information needs before our next meeting on 4 October.  Additionally, John Phipps and Lynn Dalton will seek relevant national data on Provider Service activity and costs per head of population to allow benchmarking of local performance.  It may then be appropriate for a broader meeting between the Executive and managers from Provider Services, either at a scheduled Executive meeting or an additional meeting.

It may be timely now for DacCom to Gastroenterology establish a provider arm. Mary will create a plan for the establishment of an appropriate legal entity, including recommendations regarding legal status and composition, to ensure we are ready to tender as and when the need arises.

4. Project updates:

4.1. Outpatients

As soon as possible, we will reconvene the discussion involving Jerry Bulger, Mary McMinn, Avi Gupta and John Phipps regarding a primary care led Outpatients service.  In general, we embrace the philosophy proposed by Jeremy Cohen: We should not be driven primarily by savings targets.  Services should be redesigned to provide effective clinical outcomes, eliminating efficiency and duplication.  Savings will inevitably follow.

Follow-ups:

Trevor Fernandes has held 2 meetings with clinicians in Gastroenterology and in Cardiology.  In Cardiology, referrals are overwhelmingly appropriate and discharges occur as early as possible.  Guidelines are in place for junior doctors so that this does not depend on the Consultant.  An internal audit will occur in October.  Thus, we feel the process is under control and there is little scope for savings.  In Gastroenterology there are some conditions where an earlier discharge could occur provided that appropriate protocols were in place.  In some other cases, the frequency of follow-up could be reduced.  Where necessary, we can ask practices to conduct audits to demonstrate that the protocols are followed.  The management of viral hepatitis could be reconfigured as a nurse-led service accessed through a CATS.  Trevor will continue these discussions and broaden the dialogue to cover other specialities.  The PCT will continue to provide administrative support through Monica Hough.

4.2. A&E 
An update was given at the Hot Topics meeting, although we understand there are some concerns about this discussion, which did not generate clear conclusions.

There is obvious potential for a conflict of interests between the Hospital Trust (which is driven by PBR to increase activity) and DacCom (which is driven by the financial recovery plan to stop it!).  The PCT have undertaken to address the Trust’s concerns and John Phipps will ensure this is done.

Early discussions were based on the PCT’s demand for an implementation date of 1 October 2006.  This is an underlying assumption in the financial recovery plan, but this does not take account of the service level agreement requiring the PCT to pay the Hospital Trust for a stated level of activity up to 31 March 2007.  The target implementation date is now 1 April 2007.  We should assume that there will be no A&E service on the Hemel site from this date.  Thus, we need to reconsider our assumptions regarding the location of a primary care service.

A model for service redesign is available but this may not meet all our needs.  There are still a number of outstanding questions including whether the service should be GP led or nurse led, whether there would be sufficient support locally for the staffing of a GP led service, the necessary IT infrastructure, etc.  Additionally, we will need to ensure the service delivered does not incentivise patients to attend rather than refer to their own GP practice.

Nevertheless, there is an excellent opportunity now for us to take control and ensure the boundary of primary care is extended to encompass the appropriate sub-set of activity in A&E. This is naturally our business, but without our intervention it could be taken by another provider.

Mark Jones will provide project management support for the clinical leads (Meena Savla and Jeremy Cohen) so that a coherent project plan can be published, including all the necessary decision points.

Meanwhile, Lynn Dalton has identified £242k of costs that can be saved by correcting activity coding in A&E.

4.3. Frequent Fliers

Richard Walker has communicated by e-mail that community matrons will be visiting the 3 practices with most frequent fliers (Parkwood, Bennetts End & Fernville) to see how they can help.  Data for the year to June 2006 has been circulated for validation by the practices.  However, this data has a considerable time lag.  Many of the patients are dead and will fly no more.  Practices need to be informed at the time of the third admission, so that effective action can be arranged in the community.  John will investigate how this can be delivered by the PCT.

4.4. Prescribing

We are very pleased to welcome Zunia Hurst to the group.  Zunia’s experience and expertise in the prescribing field will be most valuable.

Most practices seem happy to persue the whole menu of proposed prescribing changes and not just 3 or 4 actions for the QOF.  We agree that changes should generally apply only to new prescriptions.  Practices are also happy for the prescribing team to provide support for data analysis.

We would like to see a monthly bulletin, delivered by e-mail and summarising the latest prescribing advice.  It would be useful and potentially encouraging to see this include a report on progress with cost savings.

Unfortunately, the overarching aim of the financial recovery plan is to deliver cost savings alone, rather than good prescribing which can then deliver consequent cost savings.  The PCT are looking to DacCom to take ownership of the prescribing plan.  And there is talk of penalties for non-compliant practices!

As an alternative to penalties, we should consider whether peer pressure could help to reduce prescribing costs.  One Dacorum practice is 17% overspent, and appears to be an outlier.  Additionally, over £1 million of drugs are returned to local pharmacies for disposal each year, so there must be some scope for cost savings here.  We would need practices to agree an open and transparent approach for peer pressure to be effective.

Richard Gallow and Zunia Hurst will work together in developing our plans for prescribing.

5. Next meeting:

Wednesday 4 October from 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery (lunch from 12.30pm)

	
	



